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1      JUDGE BENN:  Pursuant to the direction of the

2 Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call Docket No.

3 12-0530.  This is Lexent, Incorporation, an

4 application for a certificate of local and

5 interexchange authority to operate as a reseller and

6 facilities based carrier of telecommunications

7 services throughout the State of Illinois.

8               Can I have counsel introduce himself

9 for the record, please?

10      MR. HARRINGTON:  Your Honor, my name is Joseph

11 L. Harrington, III, inhouse counsel for Lexent, Inc.

12 I'm the Assistant General Counsel.

13      JUDGE BENN:  And do you have a witness with you

14 today, please?

15      MR. HARRINGTON:  I do.  Today I have Leslie J.

16 Brown, who is the Vice President and Deputy General

17 Counsel of Lexent, Inc.

18      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Before I go any further, I

19 just want to note that this matter has been initiated

20 by Lexent, Incorporated.  The applicant seeks

21 authority to operate as a facilities based and a

22 reseller of local and interexchange
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1 telecommunications services, pursuant to Sections

2 13-403, 13-404 and 13-405 of the Public Utility Act.

3 I am noting that this is the evidentiary hearing, and

4 the applicant must show it possesses sufficient

5 technical, financial and managerial resources to

6 provide local and interexchange telecommunications in

7 the State of Illinois.

8               Counsel, could you please indicate the

9 states in which you hold a license to practice law?

10      MR. HARRINGTON:  In Massachusetts.

11      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  To your knowledge, does the

12 State of Massachusetts allow out of state attorneys

13 reciprocity to represent clients in administrative

14 matters?

15      MR. HARRINGTON:  To my knowledge, yes, they do.

16      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Then I will consider your

17 statement your oral motion for pro hac vice

18 appearance for the limited purposes of appearing in

19 this administrative matter.

20      MR. HARRINGTON:  Thank you.

21      JUDGE BENN:  I assume -- is there any objection

22 from Staff at all?
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1      MS. CHANG:  No, objection, your Honor.

2      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  All right.  Then Mr.

3 Harrington, I will allow you to put on your witness.

4 Before you get started.  I need to swear her in.

5                      (Whereupon, the witness was duly

6                      sworn.)

7      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  You can proceed, Mr.

8 Harrington.

9                      LESLIE J. BROWN,

10 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

11 testified as follows:

12                   DIRECT EXAMINATION

13 BY MR. HARRINGTON:

14      Q.   Thank you, your Honor.  First, your Honor,

15 what I would like to do is just have Ms. Brown

16 describe what the purpose is of this application.  I

17 think it will help to clarify the -- really what we

18 are trying to do, what Lexent, Inc. is intending to

19 do with an internal reorganization.  So if I could

20 just have Ms. Brown explain that, I think that would

21 help.

22      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.
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1      THE WITNESS:  As you may know from the

2 application, CCG Communications, LLC is currently

3 licensed to provide telecommunications services in

4 Illinois.  CCG is one of several affiliates of

5 Lightower Holding, the ultimate parent company.  As

6 part of the application we submitted an org chart of

7 the legal entities.  Do you have access to that?

8      JUDGE BENN:  Yes.

9      THE WITNESS:  So to make it a little bit

10 easier, I can explain to you what's happening on that

11 org chart.

12      JUDGE BENN:  And that's Attachment 1; am I

13 correct?

14      THE WITNESS:  Yes, and it's highlighted -- the

15 companies that are impacted are highlighted in

16 yellow.

17      JUDGE BENN:  Not on mine.  So you'll have to

18 state the names.

19      THE WITNESS:  Okay.  So if you look at the

20 third column over on the bottom, which is directly

21 under Lightower Holdings.  It goes Lightower

22 Holdings; LT, LLC; Lightower, LCC; and then Veroxity
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1 Holdings, Inc.; Veroxity Technology Partners, LLC;

2 and CCG Communications, LLC.  CCG, as we've said, is

3 the entity that provides -- or that is licensed to

4 provide services in Illinois currently.  As part of

5 this corporate internal reorganization, CCG and

6 Veroxity Technology Partners will merge into their

7 parent, Veroxity Holdings, Inc., which will then

8 merge into its sister company, Lexent, Inc., which is

9 the top entity on the far right column.  And Lexent,

10 Inc. would be the surviving entity.

11               And the goal is to reduce the number

12 of legal entities with which regulators, customers,

13 vendors have to interface.  I will give you an

14 example of New York state.  In New York state we have

15 six operating entities.  That was one of the primary

16 reasons we wanted to do this, just for ease of

17 operating efficiencies.  So because Illinois doesn't

18 allow for assignments of licenses, I understand that

19 this is the process so that Lexent, Inc. would get

20 certified to provide telecommunications services and

21 then we would notify the Commission that CCG is

22 merging into Lexent, Inc., and then the licensed
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1 provider in Illinois would be Lexent, Inc.

2      MR. HARRINGTON:  And, your Honor, as I

3 understand it, the goal here is to show that Lexent,

4 Inc., will have the managerial, operational and

5 financial ability wherewithal to provide services in

6 Illinois.  We submitted along with the application

7 the financial -- audited financials of Lexent, Inc.,

8 which actually include not only Lexent, Inc., but all

9 those entities below Lightower, LLC.  So it includes

10 the entities that are merging.  So the -- I will have

11 Ms. Brown testify to this.

12 BY MR. HARRINGTON:

13      Q.   But Ms. Brown, is it not true that the

14 management, the operation, oversight will remain the

15 same once this reorganization is completed?

16      A.   That's correct.  So currently the board

17 that manages Lightower Holdings, the parent company

18 will remain the same.  The officers are the same for

19 all of the operating subsidiaries including Lightower

20 Holdings, which are the six officers that were listed

21 in the application.  They are staying the same.

22 There will not be any personnel changes as a result
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1 of this.  If anything, there would be an increase in

2 operational efficiencies and assets, because it would

3 combine the assets of several operating subsidiaries

4 into one to strengthen the financial and operational

5 position of Lexent, Inc., but other than that there

6 would be no changes to the operation or to the

7 management.

8      MR. HARRINGTON:  And your Honor, I would just

9 identify that on Attachment 1 that Ms. Brown

10 previously referenced is a description of the

11 executive management team of the company which will

12 remain in place once this internal reorganization is

13 completed.

14      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.

15      MR. HARRINGTON:  So as a result, the ultimate

16 parent is not changing.  The operations of the

17 company won't change.  Its financial abilities won't

18 change and actually is likely to increase as Ms.

19 Brown has indicated.  We have also provided -- under

20 a motion for protective order we have attached the

21 redacted version of the audited financials to the

22 application itself, but separately have filed a
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1 motion for a protective order, which I would request

2 your honor be granted that has contained within it

3 the audited financials or the consolidated financials

4 of the company.  Those financials, again, include

5 collectively the financials of all the companies, all

6 of the entities that sit below Lightower, LLC on

7 Exhibit A to Attachment 1 of the application, and

8 again, those financials -- by consolidating these

9 companies, we would expect only that those financials

10 would be better and that there won't be a decrease in

11 the financial ability of the company.

12      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  I will note that for the

13 record, and I would -- is there anything else that

14 you would like to ask your witness, and are you

15 intending on moving the application in as an exhibit?

16      MR. HARRINGTON:  Yes, your Honor.

17 BY MR. HARRINGTON:

18      Q.   Ms. Brown, are you -- is Lexent hereby

19 applying to the Commission for the authority to

20 operate throughout the State of Illinois and the

21 authorities requested, those that are set forth in

22 the application for a certificate to become a
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1 telecommunications carrier that has been submitted in

2 this matter?

3      A.   Yes.

4      Q.   And your Honor, the -- actually, Ms. Brown,

5 what are the services that Lexent will be providing

6 in or through Illinois?

7      A.   Lexent would be providing private line

8 services.  It does not provide end user telephone

9 service.  It would be providing Sonnet Ethernet

10 wavelength managed network services.  Dark fiber and

11 colocation services are also provided, although I

12 know that's not subject to this application, and then

13 internet services.

14      Q.   And you specified that Lexent, Inc. does

15 not provide telephone or voice over IP services?

16      A.   That's correct.

17      Q.   And so, your Honor, as part of the

18 application -- or Ms. Brown, as part of the

19 application Lexent, Inc. is seeking certain waivers

20 of the otherwise -- the Regulatory requirements in

21 Lexent; is that correct?

22      A.   That's correct.
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1      Q.   And your Honor, I would -- or Lexent

2 requests the waivers that are as set forth or are

3 more formally supported under Attachment 2.  Many of

4 these relate to the provision of telephone or voice

5 over services, which Lexent does not provide.  In

6 addition, Ms. Brown, where is Lexent's headquarters

7 or primary location of business?

8      A.   In Massachusetts.  It's in Boxborough,

9 Massachusetts.

10      Q.   And does Lexent have any corporate offices

11 in Illinois?

12      A.   No, it does not.

13      MR. HARRINGTON:  Your Honor, I would also -- as

14 part of the waivers based on Ms. Brown's testimony,

15 would request a waiver to Part 250, public utility

16 books and accounts based on the fact that the

17 company's principal office is located in

18 Massachusetts, and they do not maintain an office in

19 Illinois, and therefore, it would be overly

20 burdensome for the company to need to maintain its

21 books and records in the State of Illinois.

22 BY MR. HARRINGTON:



13

1      Q.   In addition to that waiver, Ms. Brown, do

2 you know the accounting mechanism by which Lexent,

3 Inc. maintains its accounting?

4      A.   Yes, it's GAAP.

5      Q.   And do you understand that GAAP is the --

6 is the way the company has run for -- since its

7 existence as far as --

8      A.   Yes, it has.

9      MR. HARRINGTON:  Your Honor, based on that

10 testimony I would ask for a waiver of Part 710, the

11 uniform system of accounts for telecommunications

12 carriers, as implementing USOA would require the

13 company to change its basic accounting system that's

14 been implemented for some time, and in order to alter

15 it, it would really just change fundamentally how the

16 company is doing business in accounting.  Therefore,

17 we believe that waiver also is warranted.

18               And then with regard more specifically

19 to Part 735.180, Part 730.115, 732.60 and 735, all of

20 which we understand relates to telephone services,

21 telephone directories, quality and credit reporting

22 on telephone services and credit billing deposit,
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1 termination of services and issuance of telephone

2 directories, that Lexent, Inc. requests a waiver of

3 each of those parts where it does not provide

4 telephone or voice over services at all, and not just

5 in the State of Illinois.

6      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  I will note that for the

7 record as well, should I be making a recommendation

8 regarding the certificate to the Commission.

9               Is there anything else for your

10 witness, anything else you would like to introduce?

11      MR. HARRINGTON:  Let's see.  Just the

12 application and the motion.  I think that's all we

13 need to introduce.  Ms. Brown, do you have anything

14 else that you wanted to introduce?

15      THE WITNESS:  I don't think so.

16      JUDGE BENN:  Then --

17      MR. HARRINGTON:  Your Honor, I just wanted to

18 note that we did -- we have signed and submitted with

19 the application the membership application and

20 agreement for the Universal Telephone Assistance

21 Corporation and the membership application and

22 agreement for the Illinois Telecommunications Access
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1 Corporation just for your edification, your Honor.

2      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Thank you.  Staff, do you

3 have any questions for Ms. Brown?

4                      CROSS-EXAMINATION

5 BY MS. CHANG:

6      Q.   Staff has a couple of questions, please.

7               Okay.  First, I wanted to identify

8 myself.  My name is Karen Chang on Staff for Illinois

9 Commerce Commission.  My office is located at 527

10 East Capitol Avenue, Springfield, Illinois, 62701.

11               And I have two or three questions for

12 Ms. Brown.

13               Ms. Brown, how long have you been with

14 Lexent, the applicant?

15      A.   I have been with the parent company since

16 August of 2007.  We acquired Lexent in November --

17 November 30th of 2010, and I have been with Lexent

18 since then.

19      Q.   Okay.  I was the case manager for the last

20 application with CCG and in that -- which it will be

21 going away as this internal reorganization takes

22 place, but are you familiar with the Attachment 3,
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1 the financial statements filed by the parent company,

2 the consolidated financial statement as of

3 December 31st, 2011?  Are you aware of this document?

4      A.   Yes, I am.

5      Q.   Could you tell me if the company's

6 financial resource has significantly changed since at

7 the end of the year of 2011?

8      A.   Since -- no.  It has not.

9      Q.   Okay.  And is someone in your department

10 responsible for regulatory compliance?

11      A.   Yes.

12      Q.   Okay.  This next statement is -- well, I

13 just want to clarify that even though Lexent will be

14 a better type of company, it does not provide voice

15 services, but they -- it is responsible to file three

16 reports each year to Illinois Commerce Commission.

17 They are first the designated agent verification,

18 which ICC will send out and the applicant will have

19 to return by -- in January of each year.  The second

20 report it needs to be filed by the applicant is the

21 annual report.  This is called AR 13, and then, of

22 course, we have the public utility tax return, which
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1 even CCG have filed in a very compliant way.  What I

2 wanted to say is that the first two reports CCG had

3 not been up to date, and at this juncture we said,

4 you know, we hope the applicant will in the future

5 file those three reports in a very timely manner.

6               Can you say that you will?

7      A.   Yes.

8      MS. CHANG:  Okay.  And with that, on the

9 record, I have no more questions, your Honor.

10                      EXAMINATION

11 BY JUDGE BENN:

12      Q.   Okay.  I have a few questions myself for

13 Ms. Brown, just some clarifying questions.  Can you

14 please tell me where the corporation was formed, in

15 what state?

16      A.   Lexent, Inc.

17      Q.   Yes.

18      A.   It was formed in Delaware.

19      Q.   And --

20      A.   1998.

21      Q.   Okay.  And presently does Lexent, Inc. have

22 authority to transact business with the State of
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1 Illinois from our Secretary of State's office?

2      A.   Yes.  It was filed in August of 2011 -- or

3 '12.  I'm sorry.

4      Q.   Okay.  To your knowledge, what other states

5 does Lexent, Incorporated have the authority to

6 provide local and interexchange telecommunication

7 services?

8      A.   Right now it does not.  As part of this

9 internal reorganization we are seeking approval from

10 the State of New York, which we received.  So once

11 this reorganization is consummated, it will be

12 authorized in New York.  We sought approval in New

13 Jersey, which was received.  It will operate in

14 Massachusetts and Rhode Island and Arizona.

15      Q.   Okay.  And to your knowledge, has Lexent,

16 Inc. ever been denied a certificate of authority in

17 any jurisdiction?

18      A.   It has not.  And Connecticut also.  I

19 neglected to mention Connecticut.

20      Q.   Okay.  And has Lexent, Inc. ever had any

21 certificates of authority revoked or suspended or any

22 complaints initiated against it in any jurisdiction?
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1      A.   No.

2      Q.   Okay.  Could you describe briefly how

3 Lexent, Inc. will handle its customer billing and

4 repair complaints?

5      A.   Yes.  Sure.  Most of its customers are --

6 well, all of its customers are commercial customers.

7 So we have individual contracts with the customers.

8 We bill -- generally we bill monthly in advance.

9 Although, if a customer requests and it's in the

10 contract, we would bill quarterly or annually,

11 depending on what's negotiated with the customer.  So

12 our billing department bills as agreed upon in the

13 contract, and the payment due dates are also

14 negotiated with the customer.

15               And as far as handling customer calls,

16 we have a network operation center.  We actually have

17 two network operation centers.  One is located in

18 Newburgh, New York and one is located in Boxborough,

19 Massachusetts.  And that handles all customer calls.

20 It's available 24/7, and customers call in.  Our goal

21 is to respond -- we generally respond right away.  If

22 it does get into a voicemail, we would return the
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1 call within several minutes.

2      Q.   And you do have inhouse technical support

3 as well?

4      A.   Yes, we do.

5      Q.   Could you briefly describe it?

6      A.   Yes.  We have several operations --

7 regional operations.  We have -- a vice president of

8 operations and general manager is located in Long

9 Island, in Boxborough, Massachusetts and in Newburgh,

10 New York, and there are several fiber technicians

11 under them.  We have -- we also use contractors a lot

12 for the splicing and installation of the services

13 that are overseen by our technical group.  We have

14 actually an executive vice president of operations

15 and engineering, and he has quite a large staff that

16 works for him.  Some manage the network, and then

17 some manage our facilities.  We have colocation

18 facilities as well, but we have a pretty extensive

19 engineering and operations group.

20      Q.   Okay.  Will Lexent, Incorporated abide by

21 all state and federal laws governing slamming and

22 cramming of its customers?
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1      A.   Yes.

2      Q.   And could you describe your procedure for

3 protecting your consumers from slamming and cramming?

4      A.   Well, we don't have telephone service.  So

5 we don't actually call and solicit customers to

6 switch over to our telephone service, but as far as

7 our marketing of existing customers, we have various

8 sales representatives, and we also use agents that go

9 out and solicit customers, but they are commercial

10 customers.  So they do business with us by choice,

11 and they are sophisticated entities, and we negotiate

12 contracts on a case-by-case basis.

13      Q.   Okay.  Just to clarify, the financial

14 picture presented by Lexent, Incorporated, will that

15 continue to remain the same and in positive --

16 positively going forward after the filing of this

17 application?

18      A.   Yes.

19      Q.   Okay.  Is it your opinion that Lexent

20 Incorporated possesses sufficient managerial,

21 technical and financial resources to provide local

22 and interexchange telecommunications services in the
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1 State of Illinois?

2      A.   Yes.

3      Q.   Do you also believe that it's in the

4 public's best interest to allow -- for the Commission

5 to allow Lexent, Incorporated the authority to

6 provide these services in the state?

7      A.   Yes.

8      JUDGE BENN:  Ms. Chang, do you have a

9 recommendation regarding the application for

10 certificates for Lexent, Incorporated?

11      MS. CHANG:  Yes, your Honor.  Staff has

12 reviewed the application and all of the attachments

13 and the exhibits.  Staff has found that Lexent, Inc.

14 is sufficient in the three areas you have mentioned

15 to provide the services it requested here in

16 Illinois.  Thank you.

17      JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Thank you.  All right.  I

18 will also note for the record -- for the record that

19 I am granting the motion for protective order filed

20 by Lexent, Incorporated with regard to the

21 confidential and proprietary consolidated financial

22 statements of Lightower, LLC, this motion having been
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1 filed on September 21st, 2012.  And I will recommend

2 the Commission continue to keep the confidential and

3 proprietary financial statements of Lightower, LLC

4 confidential for a period of two years from the date

5 of filing of the application, which again, is

6 September 21st, 2012.

7      MR. HARRINGTON:  Thank you, your Honor.

8      JUDGE BENN:  You're welcome.  And in addition,

9 I am going to note that the application and all its

10 attachments have been moved into the record as

11 exhibits, and I am also noting Staff's recommendation

12 regarding the certificate -- application for

13 certificate of Lexent, Incorporated.

14               If there is nothing else from counsel,

15 I will mark this record heard and taken, and I will

16 make a recommendation to the Commission at a future

17 Bench Session regarding the application for a

18 certificate of Lexent, Incorporated.

19                      (Whereupon, the Petition and

20                      Attachment Nos. 1-5 were

21                      admitted into evidence.)

22      MR. HARRINGTON:  Nothing further, your Honor.
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1 Thank you very much for your time.

2                 (END OF PROCEEDINGS.)
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